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Value of workshops, meetings, and
trainings provided to member libraries

FLLS VALUE OF SERVICES

$73, 650

Grant funds provided to
member libraries

$683, 752

Value of consultations provided to
member library staff and trustees

$170, 789



Letter From the Director

Referendum votes for library funding also were directly impacted by the pandemic.   
 First, votes that were scheduled for May were moved to June.  Votes also took place by
absentee ballots for everyone in 2020 because of voter safety with the pandemic.  Some
libraries that were initially planning referendum votes for spring of 2020 cancelled their
votes because of the financial upheaval of the pandemic, with businesses shut and
unemployment.  For libraries who did go on the ballot, votes were overwhelmingly
successful and there was a higher percentage of voter turnout, most likely due to
absentee voting. 

February 2020 was the last time we were able to do Advocacy Day in Albany in person. 
 Just like library programming and services shifted to a virtual setting, so too did
advocacy efforts.  In fact, we felt strongly in winter of 2021 that we were able to
successfully meet with our State representatives virtually and were able to spend quality
time educating them on the importance of library funding.  

Preparing this letter for you is always a chance to look back at what our library system and
member libraries were doing since our last annual meeting.  This annual report covers the
year 2020, which brought monumental changes to our libraries because of COVID-19.  For
the first time, libraries were forced to shut down in mid-March 2020 under the order of
Governor Cuomo. Because library buildings were closed, library services quickly
transitioned to enhancing and promoting virtual collections and services.  Storytimes,
online book discussion groups, and even virtual Lego builds, took place over Zoom instead
of in our libraries.  When libraries were placed under retail and office designations of New
York’s re-opening plans, our libraries created contactless pickup options and worked with
other libraries in their county to come up with consistent re-opening guidelines.

Library usage has continued to be altered over the course of the pandemic.  When our
libraries were first able to open, and FLLS could start delivery again, circulation hovered at
50% of what it was in 2019.  We are only now starting to see an increase of circulation from
2020.  We know that 2020 and 2021 were different years for library statistics, and I want to
reassure you that the State is aware of the burden COVID-19 had on libraries. Libraries will
not be penalized for decreased circulation, programming numbers, or hours open.  



Meet Heidi Eckerson

Heidi Eckerson earned her library degree from the University at
Buffalo in 2019.  She worked at the Newfield Public Library and the
Durland Alternatives Library at Cornell, known for its social
justice collection and other unique materials.
Prior to her career in libraries, Heidi taught social studies in a
public high school and science in an adult career program.  She
also owned a small business.
Heidi is now the Member Services Librarian for Finger Lakes
Library System. In this new position, she is responsible for
assuring that the needs of the member libraries are met, with
concentrations on policies, procedures, rules and regulations,
marketing, and social media. Heidi provides support for member
libraries working with youth ages 0-18 and also manages e-content
services for FLLS.

I want to thank you for continuing to work with us to make all of our libraries stronger
and relevant in these turbulent and changing times.  We look forward to working with
staff, directors, trustees and all of our library advocates over the next year and we
remain committed to meeting your changing needs.

Sarah Glogowski
Executive Director

In 2020, FLLS was cut over 22% of our total budget.  We lost State funding, local (county)
funding, and a complete loss of our Friends of the Tompkins County Public Library
funding that supported e-content, summer reading, and database purchasing.  While we
have been gaining back our funding and fiscal support, 2020 caused us to decrease
delivery and halt out-of-system interlibrary loan.  FLLS continues to monitor State
funding and our circulation statistics to help guide us in bringing back those services.  



Staff Directory

Advises member libraries and trustees on trustee education, advocacy, library funding
opportunities, library legal issues, training, customer service and personnel 
matters, and strategic planning.

Sarah Glogowski - Executive Director

Administrative Staff

Responsible for formulating and tracking the FLLS financial budget and financial policies, its
accounting practices, the maintenance of its records, and the preparation of financial reports. 
 The Business Manager manages FLLS’ relationships with independent auditors including the
treasurer, banks, insurance providers, and legal counsel.

James Stebbins - Business Manager

Coordinates the administration of System HR policies, including maintaining employee
benefits, disability, workers’ compensation, and payroll.  Responsible for the coordination of NY
State grants and reports for the System, assists the 33 member libraries with the completion of
the Annual Reports and Construction Grants, helps with the coordination of advocacy efforts,
and assists in planning System special events, including the Annual Meeting. Consults
members on various HR issues, policies, and questions.

Kristi Downham - State Programs Coordinator & HR Generalist

The Administrative liaison to the FLLS staff and assists the Administrative Department.  The
recording secretary to the Board of Trustees who prepares agendas, minutes and packets for the FLLS
Board.  Handles accounts receivable records and cash deposits.  Keeps all System records and files in
order and oversees the supplies budget line. Plans special events. Helps coordinate the Annual
Meeting. Creates and publishes the Member Library Directory every year. 

Diana Leigh - Administrative Assistant

Computer Network Services

Responsible for supervising the Computer Network Services Department, overseeing all
functions of the Integrated Library System (ILS) hardware/software, network
infrastructure and System servers and computers.  Serves as the official liaison with the
ILS and technology vendors and is the System’s main representative of the Finger Lakes
Automated Library Consortium (FALCONS).

Rex Helwig - Computer Network Services Manager

Provides Integrated Library System (ILS) technical support, assists with the planning, installation and
support of computer hardware/software and network equipment.  Provides training on PC
applications for the System and its member libraries.  Oversees and makes recommendations for the
System website.

Eric Franks - Computer Service Specialist



Delivery Services

Responsible for the hiring and supervising of drivers for the System, delivering library
materials to member libraries and agencies within the System service area, and
oversees the regularly scheduled cleaning and maintenance of the System vehicles.

Tom Smith - Fleet Manager

Responsible for delivering library materials to member libraries and agencies within the Finger
Lakes Library System.

Ken Paddock & Larry Jackson - Sub Drivers 

Technical Services (Catalog & ILL)

Oversees cataloging, database maintenance of the System catalog, as well as coordinating the
interlibrary loan services system-wide.  Is responsible for the accuracy and integrity of the FLLS
catalog of holdings and performs original and copy cataloging in all formats.  Oversees all
operations of the interlibrary loan services, and supervises the Pages.

Deb Geier - Technical Services Librarian

Unpack delivery bags and sort materials for distribution to different departments and member
libraries.  Sort, check-in and shelve FLLS materials as needed. 

Arlene Krebs, Christina Wildridge & Jaclyn Smith - Shelving Pages and Sub page

Consultant Services

Responsible for developing methods of improving libraries and library services in the area of
adult services, reference, and outreach.  Provides continuing education and support to member
libraries  and FLLS staff.  Works collaboratively with the Member Services Librarian and the
Technical Services Librarian.

Jenny Shonk - Continuing Education & Outreach Librarian

Responsible for assuring that the needs of the member libraries are met, with
concentrations on policies, procedures, rules and regulations, marketing, and social
media.  Provides support for member libraries working with youth ages 0-18.  Also
manages FLLS’s e-content services.

Heidi Eckerson - Member Services Librarian



Trainings and meetings went virtual in March 2020 due to the pandemic. Some popular sessions focused on
the 2020 Census, Polaris, Programming, Minimum Standards, and various types of software like G-Suite,

WordPress, Canva, and Zoom. New recurring meetings, like the Director’s Meeting and the Member Library
Support Group, provided space for member library directors and staff to receive important state/federal

updates, network, collaborate, share, and ask questions. 

Topics: 12

Sessions: 91

Participants: 1,473

         

Continuing Education & Staff Training

FLLS staff continually provide services including expertise, advice, or referrals, to assist and respond to
questions, issues, and concerns from member library staff and trustees in all areas of librarianship.

Consulting occurs over the phone, in-person, and through email. In 2020, the total number of contacts
increased by over 62% from the previous year! 

Total Contacts: 4,830

Most Popular Topics: COVID-19, Technology, Personnel & Management, Trustee Training, Annual
Reports, and Grants & State/Federal Funding. 

Consulting

FLLS provides services to Auburn Correctional Facility, Cayuga Correctional Facility, Five Points
Correctional Facility, and Willard Drug Treatment Campus. Services include consulting, reference,

collection development, and delivery to the correctional facilities in our service area. Due to limited
resources, services to these libraries are essential. FLLS also provides collection development and

delivery to the jails in Cayuga, Cortland, Seneca, Tioga, & Tompkins counties. 

Even with the temporary shutdown of facilities and reduced delivery, 382 items were purchased and
delivered to the prisons and jails in 2020.

Correctional Facilities & Jails



The FLLS mini grant program helps our member libraries provide library services and resources to
underserved groups in the FLLS service area. Targeted populations include: people who are blind or who have a

physical disability, seniors, people who have a developmental or learning disability, people living in
institutionalized settings, members of ethnic or minority groups in need of special services, people who are

educationally disadvantaged, people who are unemployed or underemployed, and people who are
geographically isolated. Approximately $15,000 is available each year. Recipients are selected by the FLLS

Coordinated Outreach Services Advisory Council (COSAC).



For the 2020-2021 grant cycle, 8 member libraries received $8,641 for projects that focused on caregiver kits,
mobile hotspots, a dyslexia hub, programming for children and adults (including virtual), and summer reading

programming. Due to pandemic-related budget cuts, less than $10,000 was available. 



It was an especially difficult decision for COSAC this year and we thank the council members for their
continued dedication to our member libraries!

Outreach Mini Grants



Outreach Mini Grants









Computer Network Services

We continue to install the biannual upgrades to the Polaris Integrated Library Software which
continues to bring more parity for circulation between the Polaris LEAP WebApp client and the
classic Polaris client.  Only one more feature is needed for LEAP to be a complete replacement for all
but two of our member libraries.  

Polaris:

Thirteen member libraries participated in the limited 2020 annual computer bulk buy which we
prioritized for staff computers.  There were 23 computers purchased.  The order was comprised of
18 Dell Windows 10 computers (13 all-in-one desktops and 5 laptops), 3 Chromeboxes & 2
Chromebooks.  We encourage our member libraries to take advantage of this annual bulk purchase
and embrace our recommendation to replace 1/5th of the library computers each year.  This
provides the advantage of spreading out the equipment replacement costs in a more manageable
way along with keeping all the computers in the library current and under warranty.

Annual Computer Bulk Purchase:

The Helpdesk software we implemented for the start of 2018 has helped assure we keep track of
issues through to their resolution and streamlined the supplies ordering process.  Member libraries
have web access to the Helpdesk where they can initiate a trouble ticket, look at knowledgebase
articles/solutions and place orders for common supplies like, Receipt Paper, Spine Labels in various
formats and Item Barcodes.  This has helped by providing a single point of contact reducing time
spent trying to determine who to contact and reduced fulfillment time.
In 2020, we closed/resolved 481 support requests and fulfilled 61 supplies requests.
The first 9 months of 2021 we closed/resolved 408 support requests and fulfilled 56 supplies
requests.
Eric continues to support and work with libraries that want to migrate to the FLLS Hosted Website
Service which has proven to be a big cost savings for the participating members along with the
knowledge that their web domain will be automatically renewed by FLLS preventing them from
losing access to their website or email.

General:





During 2020, Finger Lake Library System suspended out-of-system interlibrary loan. We
also discontinued using Backstage Library Works as a bibliographic utility. Instead, we
began using a Python script created by a volunteer to search for bibliographic records in
the OCLC Connexion Client, saving the system thousands of dollars annually. Because
member libraries needed fewer bibliographic records during lockdown, Cataloging
focused on a much-needed database cleanup by overlaying minimal, non-RDA
bibliographic records with full RDA-records.

Cataloging Highlights



Ballot Funding
Due to the pandemic and the move to absentee voting for school budgets, ballot funding in 2020 was
unusual to say the least.  The uncertainty of the times prompted many boards to re-think placing
referendums on the ballot.  However, all of the libraries that went for ballot increases were successful,
and we saw record voting percentages due to the allowance of absentee voting in 2020.  There was a
strong comeback of votes in 2021.  

The pandemic highlighted the importance of libraries having access to stable and secure funding
through ballot votes and not having to solely rely on State, County or Village/Town/City funding.  If you
are unsure how to go about getting on your local ballot or need help asking for an increase, please
contact Sarah Glogowski at sglogowski@flls.org.



2020 System Expenditures









During the course of the pandemic, our library directors, staff and trustees have worked
harder than ever.  We want to thank you for your continued perseverance, willingness to
adapt, and creative thinking that allowed library services to continue.  Having libraries
open and providing key services such as virtual or outside programming for families,
access to computers and wifi, and simply offering the chance to take out physical library
books has been so important during this isolating and changing time.  We can’t begin to
thank you enough!


